NEWTOWN BOROUGH PLANNING COMMISSION

MEETING MINUTES

February 4, 2013
In attendance were members Mark Craig, Sue Bannon, Paul Snyder, Paul Salvatore, Warren Woldorf and Borough Council Liaison, Larry Auerweck.   

Member(s) absent:  Karen White.
Also present were:  Allan Smith, developer; Timothy J. Duffy, Esq., Hill Wallack, LLP; and Ronald G. Monkres II and Josh Castillo, Gilmore & Associates, Inc. 
Call to Order

Chairman Craig called the meeting to order at 7:03 P.M. 
Old Business

Steeple View Plan Review
Mr. Craig said he had heard that the Pennsylvania Commonwealth Liquor Board (PCLB) might wish to renovate the existing state liquor store rather than to build a new one.  Mr. Smith noted that the governor is attempting to privatize the sale of liquor in Pennsylvania, and that if he is successful there may not be a state store.  He said he has heard no official word from the PCLB.  

Mr. Craig said that fluctuating plans may not affect the Commission’s review of the plan.   Mr. Duffy said the issue is very fluid, but that they need to move forward with their plan.  Mr. Woldorf said that if a retail entity different from the state store were to occupy the proposed building, he would like the plan to include more storefront style windows on the front façade of the building and State Street entrances; He said he would like to keep the state store in the Borough.  

Waivers were discussed; Mr. Craig referred to the list of requested waivers in the letter from Borough Engineer Mario Canales of Pickering, Corts & Summerson, dated January 24, 2013.   

Mr. Woldorf noted that most of the outstanding issues were related to trees.  It was noted that the Commission had recommended granting waiver #3 subject to the developer paying a fee-in-lieu-of two (2) parking lot trees, noting that the planting of the trees was not practical.  Mr. Woldorf said that the ordinance governing this situation referred to the planting of landscape rather than trees.  He was concerned that there was no ordinance that included a fee-in-lieu-of for planting of trees, only for removal of trees.  Mr. Woldorf suggested the planting of the parking lot trees in alternative locations on the site.
Mr. Duffy said they recognized the permanent value of planting trees, noting that the Shade quantified the parking lot landscape as two (2) trees.  He suggested that the two (2) trees be planted elsewhere in the Borough.  Mr. Woldorf suggested planting the two (2) trees in the parking lot and transplanting them later; Mr. Duffy said they are not interested in temporarily planting trees.  Mr. Craig said that Council usually determines the amount of a fee-in-lieu-of. 
Mr. Woldorf noted that the Shade Tree Commission was now recommending that two (2) trees be planted on State Street, and four (4) trees on Drive A to be planted later; Mr. Craig said the Drive A trees would be included in a future development plan.  Mr. Warren asked that if a fee-in-lieu-of was paid and then the trees were planted, would the applicant essentially be paying for the trees twice.  Mr. Salvatore said that the decision was Council’s.  Mr. Craig said he would like the opportunity for the Borough to plant trees somewhere now, as future plans were unsure.  Mr. Duffy said they would deal with future requirements in future plans when those plans were being considered.    It was the consensus of the Commission to reiterate their recommendation for a fee-in-lieu-of for the two (2) parking lot trees/landscaping.

Waiver #9:  Preliminary/Final approval.  Mr. Duffy noted that the Commission had recommended Preliminary approval of the plan, with the Sycamore tree, and arborist, engineer and traffic issues outstanding.  He said that their traffic engineer had been consulted and submitted a report, and that the engineers were revising the plan to reflect changes to comply with the Borough Engineer’s letter.  Mr. Duffy requested that the Commission recommend final approval for their plan.

Mr. Woldorf noted that Mr. Canales had said that Council might want details of the cart storage area.  It was noted that Mr. Canales had no particular concerns over the issue.

Mr. Duffy said they would provide information regarding the lease for dumpsters.

Traffic: It was noted that a letter from Pennoni Associates, Inc., the applicant’s traffic engineering consultant, had been provided, in which they recommended converting Penn Street to one-way.    It was clarified that the revised plan includes a reduced delivery area; the addition of some depressed, more attractive curbing; and the addition of signage controls.   Pennoni Associates is currently preparing plans for PennDOT; Mr. Canales will be copied on the submission.  It was noted that Pennoni had determined that, due to trip generation and anticipated traffic, a full PennDOT traffic study was not warranted.  

It was noted that PennDOT preferred that Penn Street become one-way, and that there were no line-of-sight issues.  Mr. Craig inquired about the neighborhood right of egress and related legal issues.  Mr. Duffy said they would ensure an easement.

Sycamore Tree:   Mr. Smith said that if he were required to spend a lot on an arborist for consultation and to follow the construction, he would rather just take the tree down.  Mr. Woldorf agreed that it would cost a lot of money to follow the arborist’s recommendation that an arborist be paid to be there during planting and maintenance.  Mr. Smith said that he would be happy to put money in escrow and pay if the tree dies; he had no problem with escrow being held for two (2) years.  Commission members agreed that they would like to as many big trees as possible saved.  Mr. Craig summarized that the Commission supported receiving an escrow for the tree, the use of construction fencing instead of chain link, and not hiring an arborist.  Mr. Salvatore suggested that the escrow period should begin with the issuance of a Certificate of Occupancy and last three (3) growing seasons (springs).
It was noted that the necessary variances had been granted, as per the Borough Zoning Officer’s memo dated February 1, 2013.  It was noted that the BCPC would be submitting an updated plan review to Council, as the BCPC had not yet reviewed the latest plan.
Preliminary v. Preliminary Final approval:  Mr. Woldorf said he supported preliminary or preliminary final approval, but requested that there be two (2) motions, with one addressing fee-in-lieu-of for trees and the Shade Tree Commission issues.

Mr. Craig noted that Council has historically not support preliminary/final approval, as things may change after compliance and with plan changes.  He said it was up to the Commission to make a recommendation to Council, if satisfied with the will-complies.  Mr. Duffy noted that the engineer would be continuing to review the plans and would determine if there were any material changes.
Mr. Salvatore made a motion that the Planning Commission recommends to Borough Council the approval of the New Wine & Spirits Shop Revised Preliminary/Final Plan for Steeple View, L.P., dated October 5, 2012, as last revised January 18, 2013, Plan Sheets 1 through 22, and prepared by Gilmore & Associates, Inc. with the following conditions and recommendations:

1. Compliance with the review letters as follows:

a. Zoning Officer’s letter dated January 25, 2013;

b. Letter from Pickering, Corts & Summerson (Borough Engineer), dated January 24, 2013;

c. Shade Tree Commission letter dated January 28, 2013;

d. Letter from Donald Harris, Fire Marshall, Newtown Emergency Services Department, dated January 22, 2013;

e. Letter from Gannett Fleming (Engineer for Sewer Authority), dated January 13, 2013;

f. Letter from Chief Anthony Wojciechowski, Newtown Borough Police Department, dated February 2, 2013.
2. The Planning Commission supports the granting of requested waivers #1 from the Storm Water Management Ordinance and waivers #2-9, from the Borough’s SALDO, as listed in the Borough Engineer’s letter;  

3. Planning Commission recommends that the applicant make every effort possible to save the 45” Sycamore behind the Sedia property and that an escrow be provided in the amount calculated based on the removal cost in SALDO 511.1 and that the escrow be held by the Borough for a period of three (3) growing seasons after Certificate of Occupancy is issued; escrow will be paid to the Borough if the tree dies or is removed within that period.

The motion was seconded by Mr. Snyder and approved unanimously by the Commission 5-0.

Mr. Salvatore made a motion that Planning Commission recommends that Borough Council receive fees in lieu of the following:

1. Equivalent of two trees for the waiver of 10% landscaped islands in waiver #3 (SALDO 508.C);

2. Seven (7) trees required by SALDO 510.A along State Street (3) and Penn Street (4).

The motion was seconded by Mr. Snyder and approved by the Commission 4-1, with Mr. Waldorf voting against.
Approval of January 7, 2013 Meeting Minutes
Due to miscommunication between Mr. Craig and Ms. Dunleavy, the minutes of the January meeting were not distributed to Commission members prior to the meeting.  Ms. Dunleavy will email the minutes to Commission members and they will be approved at the March meeting. 
Public Comment – There was no public comment.  
Other

Mr. Salvatore asked if there had been any plans regarding A frame signage.  Mr. Craig said he had not received anything yet from Bill Smith.

Adjournment

On a motion from Ms. Bannon, seconded by Mr. Woldorf, the meeting was adjourned at 8:25pm.
The next regular meeting is scheduled for Monday, March 4, 2013 at 7:00 P.M.  
Respectfully submitted,

______________________

Leslie P. Dunleavy
Recording Secretary
Newtown Borough Planning Commission
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